OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

February 28, 2013
TIME:

10:25 AM – 1:40 PM
PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,

3rd Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Goodman called the meeting to order at 10:25 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
David Goodman, Chair
Marcianna Kreamer

Andrew Linthicum

Erich March
Frank Porter
Walter Tegeler
MEMBERS ABSENT
Susan Cohen
Yvonne Fisher

Harriet Suskin
David Zinner
STAFF PRESENT

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General

Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
GUEST SPEAKERS
NONE
VISITORS
MINUTES
Chair Goodman deferred the minutes for the September 2012 and the December 2012 meetings until the next Advisory Council meeting.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Chair Goodman announced Patricia Tress has taken another investigator’s position within the Department. 
Chair Goodman circulated an article dated February 22, 2013, from The Baltimore Sun titled, “An Uneasy Past For Historic Black Cemetery’.  Mr. March has a personal connection with that cemetery, his father helped with the cemetery in the past.  The Maryland Cemetery Heritage Fund was a proposal put forth by the Advisory Council to provide assistance to cemeteries that may have fallen into bad times and need help some restoration. If there are no persons of historical significance buried in the cemetery, most likely the cemetery will not be restored.  Mount Auburn Cemetery is actually a model which illustrates the need the Heritage Fund because locating cemetery owners is a big problem. The Inventory was developed to have a list of all the cemeteries in the State of Maryland available in one agency to aid in the licensing process. 
LEGISLATIVE SESSION
House Bill 349 has three levels of enhanced penalties.  There is a $5,000.00 for a first violation; $10,000.00 for a second violation; and $15,000.00 for a third or subsequent violation.  If violations happen on multiple days, this bill will allow for multiple penalties.  
There were about thirteen bills submitted, a lot of them were crossovers.  A few of them were House Bills 313, 314, 349, 529, Senate Bills 334, 357, 358, and 463.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Ms. Kreamer reported the the Orientation Committee discussed how to work in an orientation for new members after the first meeting of the Advisory Council.  Ms. Wirsching stated there is a Board Member Training Manual that is currently being followed by other boards/commissions in the Division of Occupational & Professional (O&P) Licensing. She will ask Leila to forward the copies to the Council members to be incorporated into the package that they are working on.  
An important component of this O&P manual states that when a member misses more than three meetings, the Chair would recommend to the Secretary of DLLR that the member step down from membership.

 The Advisory Council discussed if new copies of the regulations were going to be printed, adding the legislative changes made in recent years.  Ms. Wirsching commented the subject was brought to the Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing last year regarding copies being printed, his answer was since that the regulations are on the website and there is no need to have updated copies printed.  The Advisory Council would prefer a current version of the regulations in print. 

CREMATION REGULATIONS UPDATE
Ms. Wirsching discussed there are still some differences in the cremation regulations between the Office of Cemetery Oversight and the Board of Morticians. The regulations are currently on hold at AELR. 
OFFICE OPERATIONS

The fee increase for the Office of Cemetery Oversight should have the contract fee increase in place by the end of April 2013 or the beginning of May 2013.  

E-mail addresses are being collected from licensees, and have been for quite some time now.  Not all licensees have e-mail addresses and if they do, they do not always provide it to the Office of Cemetery Oversight.    
DIRECTOR’S REPORT - Marilyn Harris-Davis
Director Harris-Davis spoke about the contract fees will be going up to $15.00 per contract. 
There may or may not be a Certified Public Accountant (CPA) that will be hired for the Office of Cemetery Oversight.  Another hiring freeze exception must be done to justify the hiring of a CPA.
COMPLAINT REPORT
Director Harris-Davis reported there were more complaints regarding monument dealers.  

Mr. March stated his cemetery is not accepting any partial bronze markers.  Mr. Tegeler revealed that some importers could take up to six months for delivery.  The usual delivery time is twelve to fourteen weeks and six feet in length could take longer. Ms. Wirsching stated if a marker is not installed within one hundred twenty days, the money has to be trusted.  Sometimes a monument dealer will pay one consumer’s marker with another consumer’s money when the marker takes a long time to be delivered. 
NEW BUSINESS
Chair Goodman stated the next meeting will be March 28, 2013.    
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Frank Porter to adjourn and was seconded by Andrew Linthicum.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 1:45 p.m.
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